SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
19th January, 2005

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.38 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Broughton, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Fernandez, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Hinds, Holt, Hudson, Hulmes, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, P.M. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Mullen, B.P. Murphy, Jane Murphy, Owen, Pennington, Perkins, Pooley, Powell, Salmon, Sheehy, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson  fillin "other names" 
109.
TSUNAMI DISASTER

The Mayor referred to the recent tragic Tsunami Disaster.  Council observed a minute’s silence.

110.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Burgoyne, Clague, Clarke, Dobbs, Heywood, Howard, Morris and J. Murphy.

111.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 15th December, 2004, were approved as a correct record.


Councillor John Merry indicated that he would provide all Members, as requested, with details of the website etc. for the North West Regional Assembly.

112.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD

The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Mr. Phil Mundy, nominated by Councillor John Merry and former Councillor Davina Miller.


Councillor John Merry paid tribute to Phil Mundy, his work with the Scarman Trust and in setting up Salford Money Line.  He praised his commitment and enthusiasm to help citizens bring about change in the community.


Councillors Karen Garrido, Norman Owen, Andy Salmon and Eddie Sheehy supported the tributes given.


The Mayor presented Mr Mundy with his award, and Mr. Mundy addressed the Council in expressing his thanks.

113.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS
	Councillor
	Subject of Petition
	Directorate



	Robin Garrido
	From local residents objecting to outline planning application (04/49623/OUT) for the siting, design, external appearance and means of access to 21 two and three storey dwellings on land north of Simpson Grove and east of nos. 16 to 44 Border Brook Lane (and to the rear of Birchfield Drive, Boothstown)
	Planning and Housing


114.
MAYORALTY 2005/06

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Councillor James Hunt, proposed by Councillor Christine Hudson and seconded by Councillor Keith Mann, with support from Councillors Karen Garrido and Norman Owen, be nominated for the election to the Office of Mayor of the City of Salford for the 2005/06 municipal year.




(2) THAT Councillor B.P. Murphy, proposed by Councillor John Merry and seconded by Councillor Karen Garrido, with support from Councillor Norman Owen, be nominated for election to the Office of Deputy Mayor of the City of Salford for the 2005/06 municipal year.




(3) THAT the nominated Mayor and Deputy Mayor for the City of Salford for 2005/06 be installed at the Annual Meeting of the Council to be held on Wednesday, 18th May, 2005.

115.
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES JOINT VENTURE COMPANY

Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, and Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, submitted a joint report (a) containing details of the completed negotiations for the procurement of a strategic partner for the former Development Services Directorate and (b) proposing the establishment of a Joint Venture Company to be known as Urban Vision Partnership Limited.


Councillor Derek Antrobus, in introducing the report, praised the work of the officers involved, and in particular named Malcolm Sykes, Bill Taylor, Paul Mallinder and Pauline Lewis and asked that thanks be recorded in the minutes.


He referred to the principles and benefits of establishing a Joint Venture Company and gave an assurance that the Council’s interests would be protected.


Councillors Robin Garrido and Pooley congratulated Councillor John Merry and Councillor Derek Antrobus on the proposals and supported the thanks expressed to the officers.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the negotiations that have been undertaken to form a Joint Venture Company to be known as Urban Vision Partnership Limited be approved.




(2) THAT new delegations to the client required as a result of the establishment of the Joint Venture Company, as set out in Appendix 1, be approved.




(3) THAT Urban Vision Partnership Limited commence supply of services detailed in this report on 1st February, 2005.




(4) THAT the Director of the Company representing the Council’s interests and with voting rights in the Company be approved as detailed in paragraph 10.2.




(5) THAT the Head of Law and Administration enter into all relevant legal documents pertaining to the establishment of the Joint Venture Company.

116.
STRATEGIC REVIEW OF GOVERNANCE 


APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY DIRECTORS

Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, submitted a report (a) indicating that, following the Council’s approval of the Strategic Review of Governance and proposals to realign organisational arrangements, appointments were required to be made to posts of Deputy Director and (b) containing recommendations of the Appointments Panel.


RESOLVED:
THAT the following appointments be made, on a point for point basis, within the approved salary scales for the posts with effect from 1st January, 2005 -

· Deputy Director, Schools & Learning Development 
John Stevens

· Deputy Director of Community and Social Services
Tom McDonald


Director of Joint Commissioning



· Deputy Director, Customer and Support Services

Alan R. Eastwood

· Deputy Director, Environment




Dave Tinker

· Deputy Director, Housing & Planning



Bill Taylor

117.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING 


FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES ETC.

(a)
Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority

Councillor George Wilson, the Council’s representative on the Greater Manchester Fire and Rescue Authority, presented a brief report on current Fire Authority points of interest and current activities at local, county and regional levels.  Councillor Karen Garrido thanked Councillor Wilson for his report.


Councillor George Wilson agreed to let Councillor Karen Garrido have further information on the Fire Risk Assessment Scheme, and to keep Councillor Ian Macdonald advised of progress in respect of the draft financial settlement for 2005/06. 


(b)
Passenger Transport

In response to questions regarding Metrolink, Councillors Roger Jones and Barry Warner outlined the current position and referred to the tremendous support given by the three main political parties.  Councillor Roger Jones advised Members that a meeting of Members of Parliament was being held that day in the House of Commons.


(c)
Police

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to the recent budget consultation meetings, and possible rises of between 5% and 10.5% in the precept set by the police.


Councillor Norman Owen asked for confirmation that, notwithstanding the proposal for 25,000 Community Support Officers to be appointed, the Chief Constable was seeking an additional 11,000 Police Officer posts.


Councillor Peter Connor indicated that (i) the police settlement was still being discussed and that he would keep all Members updated and (ii) the Chief Constable and Greater Manchester Police were continually striving to improve policing and increase officer support.


(d)
Outside Bodies



(i)
Councillor Bernard Pennington, in response to concerns from Councillor Graham Compton regarding the Worsley Basin, agreed to contact the Bridgewater Canal Trust to request that action be taken to dredge the basin and make it safe and suitable for barges to use.


(ii)
Councillor James King advised Members that the Fairtrade Campaign was progressing with support being given by the Salford University.  He also referred to a Primary School Competition being organised to design a poster on Fairtrade.

118.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council

In respect of questions asked by the Members indicated, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, responded as follows -


(i)
Councillor Karen Garrido asked if the Leader was to instigate an Inquiry into the leak of information regarding the impending retirement in 2006 of the Chief Executive.  Councillor John Merry commented indicating that he was disappointed in how this matter had reached the Press, referring to the excellent work and commitment given by the Chief Executive, and the procedure to appoint his successor in 2006.


(ii)
Councillor John Cullen referred to a recent excellent course he had attended on Neighbourhood Management and encouraged all Members to attend similar courses in their respective wards.  Councillor John Merry commented on the new structure for Neighbourhood Management, with support being given at local levels whilst maintaining a strong strategic level at the Centre.


(iii)
Councillor Norman Owen made reference to the demolition works in Langworthy and Broughton and expressed concerns that local residents were not being fully consulted or informed of progress.  Councillor Andy Salmon indicated that he objected to this remark and reported on the close work carried out in the community.  Councillor John Merry advised Members that everything possible was being done to improve and regenerate the Langworthy and Broughton areas in full consultation with the community.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council

In response to questions asked by the Members indicated, Councillor David Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council, responded as follows -


(i)
Councillor Cooke referred to the announcement by Hazel Blears, Member of Parliament, for Action Lines to be set up for reporting of Anti-Social Behaviour and asked if Salford was to be one of the 25 areas chosen to implement this scheme.  Councillor David Lancaster indicated that an announcement had not yet been made in respect of this and that he would keep Members updated.


(ii)
Councillor Geoffrey Ainsworth referred to the proposed local closures of Benefit Offices and the resultant effects.  Councillor David Lancaster indicated that he condemned the proposals and that detailed discussions were ongoing to ensure local contact and service delivery was maintained.


(iii)
Councillor Robin Garrido asked what progress had been made in achieving targets on the Council’s pledges.  Councillor David Lancaster indicated that a report was to be submitted on this to the Cabinet in two weeks time.


(iv)
Councillor Tim Perkins asked Councillor David Lancaster if he agreed that it was disgraceful that the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Bill was not supported by the Conservative Party.  Councillor David Lancaster responded indicating that the Council were doing everything possible to support measures to combat anti-social behaviour, litterbugs etc.  Councillor Robin Garrido indicated that the Conservative Party were totally in favour of measures to reduce litter, but as a number of amendments put forward to the proposals by the Party had not been carried, the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Bill could not be supported in its entirety. 


(v)
Councillor David Lancaster indicated that everything possible was being done to progress the development of the LIFT Centres as quickly as possible.


(c)
Lead Member for Education Services

Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education Services, submitted the following statement in respect of 2004 GCSE results, A* - C:


“Mr. Mayor,


I wish to make a statement in relation to the recently published GCSE results.  Against the background of the City’s Secondary Schools being largely autonomous, self managing institutions, I am pleased to report that again in 2004 results have improved in the City.  These results are a reflection of the hard work of pupils, staff and Schools and they are to be congratulated.  


The LEA average (for 5 A* - C) has improved from 36.7% to 38.3% - a movement of 1.6% whereas nationally the improvement has been only half that rate (0.8%).  Clearly we are moving in the right direction and this reflects the much improved partnership arrangements between Schools and the LEA in driving up the attainment levels.  But we are not complacent - on this measure we are still below the national average - but we are catching up!  Of particular pleasure is the performance of 5 Schools who (on this measure - 5 A* - C) are in the top 100 most improved in the country (2001 - 2004) :


All Hallows RC



+35%


St. Ambrose Barlow RC


+29%


Irlam and Cadishead CHS


+26%


Canon Williamson CE


+22%


St. George’s RC



+22%


Mr. Mayor, this is good news for the City.  The future of Salford requires a life of learning.  Salford children are enormously talented and I would urge all pupils and their parents/carers to be ambitious because we know you can do it and the resources are here in the City to help you achieve all your goals.”


A lengthy political debate arising from the statement with regard to Education provision in the City then ensued with reference in particular being made to -

· the need for progress to be more rapid

· mixed messages regarding 6th form provision in the City

· the Council’s position in national league tables

· PFI proposals for the City

· OFSTED reports/results in the City


Councillor Keith Mann addressed and discussed issues raised by Members.


(d)
Lead Member for Housing

In response to a question from Councillor Norman Owen, Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Housing, agreed to provide him with further information on the item included in the Forward Plan in respect of properties at Knowsley Green.


(e)
Lead Member for the Environment

Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for the Environment, drew Members’ attention to the excellent display outside the Council Chamber in respect of the work being carried out to improve parks and play areas in the City.


In response to questions and comments by the Members indicated, Councillor Maureen Lea responded as follows -


(i)
Councillor Cooke referred to the proposals in the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Bill.  Councillor Maureen Lea confirmed support for the powers proposed and advised of ongoing work to progress this.


(ii)
Councillor Norman Owen congratulated Councillor Maureen Lea on the work being undertaken to improve parks and play areas in the City.  He asked, however, if work could also be carried out to improve the general condition of grounds/footpaths in cemeteries and to remove litter from schools and entries more efficiently.  Councillor Maureen Lea reported on arrangements for litter clearance and maintenance of cemeteries and indicated that this was a constant problem which would be assisted by the appointment of Community Police Support Officers.  Councillor Charlie McIntyre reported that the Friends of Cemeteries Group were addressing issues regarding cemeteries.


(iii)
Councillor Maureen Lea (a) agreed to -

· let Councillor Karen Garrido have details of the survey undertaken on trees on Worsley Green;

· pass on thanks to environmental services staff for their prompt and helpful assistance in clearing trees after recent storms;

· pass on congratulations to All Saints/St. Mary’s, Eccles, for their help and involvement in designing their local park playground,



and (b) noted the comments by Councillor Robin Garrido regarding charges for the collection of rubbish etc., which he indicated may encourage fly-tipping.


(f)
Lead Member for Planning

(i)
In response to Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning, agreed to pursue any long-term assistance the Council could give to support the areas affected by the Tsunami disaster.


(ii)
In response to Councillor Stephen Cooke, Councillor Derek Antrobus commented on the situation regarding development in areas where risk of flooding existed.


(g)
Lead Member for Children and Youth

(i)
In response to a comment by Councillor Stephen Cooke that Surestart budgets were not being managed effectively enough and there was underspending, Councillor John Warmisham, Lead Member for Children and Youth agreed to investigate this matter.


(ii)
In response to Councillor Norman Owen, Councillor John Warmisham (a) confirmed that the budget for youth provision in the City was to increase and final figures would be made available with the whole Council budget, and (b) commented on the position regarding refugees/asylum seekers coming into and living in the City.  He indicated that he would be circulating a newsletter to all Members on the current situation in the near future.


(h)
Lead Member for Customer and Support Services

(i)
In response to a comment by Councillor Iain Lindley regarding attendance at Budget Consultation meetings, Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services, indicated that he was not satisfied with the number attending and confirmed that the Council were looking at better ways of engaging the community in the future.


(ii)
Councillor Tim Perkins indicated that enquiries made with the Customer Care Centre were not being responded to.  Councillor Bill Hinds indicated that all calls were logged and monitored and that if Councillor Perkins provided him with details he would investigate this.


(iii)
In response to Councillor Norman Owen, Councillor Bill Hinds -

· agreed to let him have further information in respect of Lead Member decisions concerning writing-off irrecoverable Council Tax arrears, business rate arrears and housing benefit overpayments,

· confirmed, in respect of the Lead Member decision for the contract for gas oil, the Council was continually seeking opportunities to reduce fuel costs, and

· indicated that a figure had not yet been determined in respect of changes to the level of Council House Rents and Service Charges for 2005/06.

119.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

No issues were raised for Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

120.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

A report of the Strategic Director of Customer and Support Services detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution was submitted.


RESOLVED:
THAT amendments to the Constitution, as contained in the report now submitted, be approved.

121.
NOTICE OF MOTION

A Notice of Motion was moved by Councillor John Merry and seconded by Councillor David Lancaster as follows -


‘This Council welcomes the statement by the Audit Commission that ‘the City’s new housing strategy has attained the government’s standard’ and that ‘if this assessment could have been included in the Comprehensive Performance Assessment for 2004, the Council’s overall assessment would have improved to fair’.


The Council believes that for the system of assessment for local councils to be credible, it must be based on the most up-to-date information and it therefore calls on the Audit Commission to use the most recent information in assessing performance.’


AMENDMENT MOVED AND SECONDED


An amendment to the Notice of Motion, by the addition of the following words to her motion was proposed by Councillor Karen Garrido and seconded by Councillor Ian Macdonald.


‘However, notwithstanding the above, the latest assessment still indicates that Salford is a failing Council on the verge of ‘weak and fair’.  We recognise that some improvements have been made in the housing strategy, but performance in Education and some aspects of Social Services remains weak, despite previous warnings.


We, the Conservative Opposition on Salford Council, call on the Leader of the Council and the Lead Member for Education to resign their positions with immediate effect to illustrate their overall responsibilities for the continuing failure of this City to register an acceptable level of assessment and delivery of services to the children of Salford, their parents and the tax payers.’


Following a debate, the Mayor put the amendment to the meeting and, upon a show of hands, this was not carried.


FURTHER AMENDMENT MOVED AND SECONDED


A further amendment to the Notice of Motion by the addition of the following words to the Motion was proposed by Councillor Norman Owen and seconded by Councillor Tim Perkins -


‘The Council urges its representatives on the Local Government Association and Association of Greater Manchester Authorities to work towards the development of a recommendation to revise and improve the present system of Comprehensive Performance Assessment.’


Following a debate the Mayor put the further amendment to the meeting and upon a show of hands declared the same carried.


The Mayor then put the Motion as now amended to the meeting and, upon a show of hands it was -


RESOLVED:
THAT the following Notice of Motion, be approved -


This Council welcomes the statement by the Audit Commission that ‘the City’s new housing strategy has attained the government’s standard’ and that ‘if this assessment could have been included in the Comprehensive Performance Assessment for 2004, the Council’s overall assessment would have improved to fair’.


The Council believes that for the system of assessment for local councils to be credible, it must be based on the most up-to-date information and it therefore calls on the Audit Commission to use the most recent information in assessing performance.


The Council urges its representatives on the Local Government Association and Association of Greater Manchester Authorities to work towards the development of a recommendation to revise and improve the present system of Comprehensive Performance Assessment.’

124.
NEW PROSPECT HOUSING LIMITED


APPOINTMENT OF PARENT BOARD MEMBERS

A report of the Director of Customer and Support Services was submitted containing details of appointments made to the New Prospect Housing Limited Parent Board, which had been approved by the Lead Member for Housing.


RESOLVED:
THAT the following appointments of Members to serve on the Parent Board of New Prospect Housing Limited, for the period until December, 2005, be endorsed -


Councillor Alan Clague


Councillor Eric Burgoyne


Councillor Bernard Lea


Councillor Iain Lindley


Councillor John Mullen

125.
APPOINTMENTS

(a)
Labour Member on the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee

RESOLVED:
THAT the appointment of a Labour Member to serve on the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee be deferred.


(b)
Chair of the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee

Councillor Karen Garrido, seconded by Councillor Ian Macdonald, moved Councillor Robin Garrido.


Councillor Norman Owen, seconded by Councillor Tim Perkins, moved Councillor Geoffrey Ainsworth.


Councillor John Merry, seconded by Councillor David Lancaster, moved Councillor Alice Smyth.


The Mayor put the vote to the meeting, and upon a show of hands, it was -


RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Alice Smyth be appointed as Chair of the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny Committee.

126.
INFORMATION ITEMS

The following items had been circulated with the Council meeting agenda for information -


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b)
Minutes of Cabinet.


(c)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d)
Minutes of Community Committees.


(e)
Scrutiny Committee Action Sheets.


(f)
Forward Plan.
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